

BLUFFTON TOWN COUNCIL WORKSHOP MEETING MINUTES 
January 21, 2020
Mayor Sulka called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. Other Council members present were Dan Wood, Larry Toomer, Bridgette Frazier and Fred Hamilton. Town Manager Marc Orlando, Deputy Town Manager Scott Marshall, Town Clerk, Kimberly Chapman, Director of Engineering Bryan McIlwee, Director of Growth Management Heather Colin, and Director of Finance Chris Forster were present.
Executive Session

Toomer made a motion to go into Executive Session for the following items:
· Contractual Matters Regarding the Greater Bluffton Chamber of Commerce and Convention Visitors Bureau, Inc. and the Bluffton Historic Preservation Society (Pursuant to SC Freedom of Information Act 30-4-70 [a][1])
· Receipt of Legal Advice Relating to the Town of Bluffton Development Agreements (Pursuant to SC Freedom of Information Act 30-4-70[a][2])
· Discussions Relating to Negotiations and Contractual Arrangements for the Acquisition of Real Property in Various Areas of the Town of Bluffton Including Bluffton Road, Bluffton Parkway, May River Road and Bluffton Historic District (Pursuant to SC Freedom of Information Act 30-4-70[a][2])
· Receipt of Legal Advice Regarding the Abandonment of a Right-of-Way in the Town of Bluffton (Pursuant to SC Freedom of Information Act 30-4-70[a][2])
Hamilton seconded.  The motion carried unanimously. Council entered Executive Session at 5:03 p.m.

Town Council exited Executive Session and resumed their regular public meeting at 6:00 p.m.  No motions were made, and no votes were taken during Executive Session.

Action from Executive Session

Frazier made a motion to adopt a Resolution Authorizing Acceptance of the Donation and Conveyance of Approximately 1.6 Acres of Real Property in Village at Verdier, TMS No. R610-021-000-0803-0000 and a Portion of TMS No. R610-021-000-0652-0000, from Security Bank of Kansas City, as a Gift to the Town of Bluffton, and in Accordance with the First Amendment to the Village at Verdier Development Agreement; and Authorizing the Execution and Recordation of Certain Documents Contained Therewith.  Hamilton seconded.  The motion carried unanimously. 

Public Comments – Pertaining only to Agenda Items

Ryan Stefonick, 9 Cypress Marsh Drive, Hilton Head Island -  Spoke in regard to the New Riverside Park proposal; stated that his suggestion for the park is to create a fun and safe place to ride bicycles; stated that he promotes a bicycle pump track, also known as a bicycle playground which is a low maintenance arena consisting of shallow bumps or rollers to allow the rider to create momentum within the compressed area; stated that the tracks are great for a small area and require minimal upfront costs.
Workshop Items:

Historic District Right of Way Acquisition:
Bryan McIlwee, Director of Engineering gave an overview.  McIlwee stated that Bluffton’s Old Town Master Plan states that the Town should undertake efforts to establish clear title to the existing rights of ways in Old Town. Currently, ownership of certain roads in the Historic District is unclear.  This was identified as an action item in the FY2020 Strategic Plan.

The road rights of way to be claimed are as follows:
· Pritchard Street – south of Bridge Street
· Bridge Street – West of Thomas Heyward Street
· Maiden Lane – North and South of Bruin Road
· Lawrence Street – East of Boundary Street at Maiden Land
· Colcock Street
· Water Street – Between Boundary Street and Pritchard Street
· Green Street- East of Boundary Street, West of Calhoun Street
· Dubois Lane
· Guerrard Avenue
· Stone Street
· Robertson Street

An updated survey of all the road rights of way needs to be completed and determine the property owners who will be affected by acquisition and meet with each of them (165 total). When meeting with property owners, the history and acquisition process will be explained, and survey and Quit Claim Deeds will be reviewed. 

Following the meetings, all Quit Claim Deeds will be recorded and executed, a clear title via Quit Claim Deed or condemnation will be obtained and the final disposition of the required rights of way will be determined.

McIlwee stated that the current status is as follows:
· Green Street has been acquired between Boundary Street and Calhoun Street;
· Survey work has been completed for all rights of ways;
· Survey exhibits are complete for six of the right of ways; all exhibits to be completed by February;
· Meetings have been held with 19 property owners on Pritchard Street and Bridge Street; and
· Nine Quit Claim Deeds have been signed.

Staff will continue to follow up with property owners.  Future public meetings are pending completion of survey exhibits and Quit Claim documents.

Bridge Street Streetscape:
Bryan McIlwee, Director of Engineering gave an overview.  McIlwee stated that the Bridge Street Streetscape project proposes the planning and construction of new streetscape improvements to include sidewalks, drainage, street lighting, crosswalk, and ADA compliance features on Bridge Street from Burnet Church Road to Thomas Heyward Street.

Town Council approved the design phase of the project in the FY2020 Capital Improvements Program during the adoption of the FY 2019-2020 Strategic Plan.  Currently, surveying and photometric plans are complete and preliminary engineering design is underway.

The existing conditions are as follows:
Burnt Church Road to Pritchard Street – There are no sidewalk on either side of the road; there is no cross walk at Burnt Church Road; there is no pedestrian connection provided to MC Riley School or Town Hall; and the right of way appears to be wide enough to accommodate new walkways without easements.
Pritchard Street to Heyward Cove - There is a 4.5’ sidewalk on the south side of roadway only; the existing walk is in poor condition and needs replacement; the asphalt gutter extends to the sidewalk and there is no crosswalk at Pritchard Street.
Heyward Cove Drainage – All drainage outfalls discharge to the Cove without treatment.
Heyward Cove to Calhoun Street – The 4.5’ sidewalk is located on the south side only and asphalt gutter extends to the sidewalk; there is standing water; there is wide paving width, which allows for informal parallel parking on both sides.  Cars often park on the sidewalk during peak use. Existing sidewalks appear to encroach on private property in various locations. There is no sidewalk on the north side of the road; shoulder areas are poorly drained and unsightly, and the extra wide shoulder paving accommodates informal parallel parking.
Boundary and Calhoun Street Crosswalks – Crosswalks at Boundary Street and Calhoun Street are located only on the west side of the intersections, there is narrow striping which provide limited visibility; not ADA accessible; and poor drainage and damages sidewalks.
Calhoun Street Intersection – Sidewalks do not extend to intersection and are not ADA accessible.
Calhoun Street to Huger Cove – The 4’ sidewalk with header curb is on the south side only; the sidewalk and curb are in good condition; the opportunity for a sidewalk on the north side is limited due to existing fence, utility and parking encroachments at Hargray and May River Montessori School.
Calhoun Street to Huger Cove – Drainage inlets and swales outfall directly to Cove; sidewalk terminated at bridge with no pedestrian safe zone.
Huger Cove to Wharf Street - Sidewalk edge treatment varies in the section from header curbs to narrow grass strips; grass strips are hard to maintain, and curbs are difficult to permit; sidewalks are in fair condition; concrete cracking and heaving are evident in many locations.
Wharf Street to Thomas Heyward Street – Sidewalk is in good condition; some limited concrete areas may warrant repair, but total replacement is not an immediate need; current sidewalk encroaches into private properties in this area; easements are unknown.
Streetlighting – Streetlighting is generally provided via yard lights (100-watt HPS – Nema) on existing power poles; lights are widely spaced between Burnt Church Road and Calhoun Street; no street lighting exists from Calhoun to Colcock Street.

Staff recommends:
· Add new sidewalks on both sides of roadway from Burnt Church Road to Pritchard Street
· Widen all new sidewalks to 5’
· Add new crosswalks, ADA accessible ramps and detectable warnings at Burnt Church, Pritchard, Boundary, Calhoun and Wharf Streets.
· Improve street drainage; collect and treat stormwater before it enters the Coves.
· Reduce paving from Heyward Cove to Calhoun Street while still permitting some undefined street parking.
· Design and install new street lighting consistent with the Historic District Standard
· Consider phasing of Streetscape implementation based on priority need and easement requirements.
· Burnt Church to Pritchard Street – High priority; no sidewalks or crosswalks, very few easements required.
· Pritchard Street to Calhoun Street – High priority; improve stormwater drainage to Cove, intersection improvements and sidewalk replacement, limited easements required.
· Calhoun Street to Wharf Street – Medium priority; existing sidewalks in relatively good condition, numerous easements required.

New Riverside Park- Public Input Update:
Bryan McIlwee gave an overview. McIlwee stated that the 37-acre New Riverside Barn property was purchased in December 2018 from New Riverside, LLC for $200,000.  It included existing iconic 2,700 square foot barn, an open pasture and woodlands.  The property was purchased for the purpose of creating community open space for civic and park use.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Public input was collected at the October 20, 2019 Bluffton Arts and Seafood Festival (85 surveys obtained from the Town of Bluffton festival tent) and at the November 2, 2019 Public Stakeholders Meeting where over 270 surveys were obtained, and attendees voted on favorite park features through a dot matrix exercise.

In the dot matrix exercise, the top five elements of the votes were barn improvements, walking and running trails, nature blended inclusive playground, bike trails, and flexible use open lawn.  The top five consolidated features were:
1. Barn improvements/restrooms
2. Multipurpose trail system
3. Open space/flexible lawn areas
4. Nature blending playground
5. Picnic shelters

Let the record show that Hamilton left the meeting at 6:33 p.m.
Wood made a motion to adjourn.  Frazier seconded.  The meeting adjourned at 7:10 p.m.

__________________________	                               ______________________________
Mayor						                 Town Clerk
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